LOXLEY PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF MEETING HELD AT LOXLEY SCHOOL
ON 7th December 2009 AT 7.30 P.M.

PRESENT:
P. Morris, (Chairman), M Nightingale, G. Jones, P. Gregory Hood & C. Ayres
IN ATTENDANCE:
W. Gadd (Clerk) & K. Osborne
1. APOLOGIES
There were no apologies.
2. DISCLOSURE OF INTERESTS

Councillors were reminded that they are required to disclose an interest in any item on the Agenda. 
3. MINUTES
The Minutes of the last Meeting held on 19th October were read and approved with the following amendment.

Page 2 Para 7.2 penultimate line should read: - “M. Nightingale advised that the rota for monthly maintenance of bark chips had worked well...” 

4. MATTERS ARISING

4.1 Sign on Village Green

The matter of the advertisement sign on the village green has now been resolved. 

G. Jones and the Clerk suggested that, as a gesture of goodwill, the Council should offer “The Fox” a page on the Loxley Village website. This was agreed on the basis that the issue of advertisement signs on the village green had definitely been resolved. P. Morris and the Clerk will draft an appropriate letter.  
4.2 Future proofing your community
M. Nightingale reported that the Community Meeting held at Ettington on 31st October was interesting.

4.3. Community Forum

M. Nightingale attended the Community Forum held at Newbold-on-Stour on 19th November. He reported that most of the business discussed related to Shipston-on-Stour but he was of the opinion that we should send a representative to each of the meetings. The date of the next meeting is 25th February 2010 and it will be held at Shipston-on-Stour.
5. FINANCE
5.1 The Clerk’s Report
The Clerk reported that on 2nd December 2009, the Parish had reconciled cash funds of £13658.06 held with Lloyds TSB Bank. This includes £1777 relating to the Flood Relief Grant. This sum is ‘ring-fenced’ and is to be specifically spent in accordance with the grant application. 
Since the last council meeting the following cheques have been issued and the clerk requested retrospective confirmation of these payments:
G Jones



website domain 



 £10.34
Richard Wilks


pine bark




£166.98

5.2. Income and Expenditure Review
The Clerk submitted an Income and Expenditure Report for the year to date which shows that at present we are slightly under-spent against budget. However, there are several expensive projects being considered such as the village gateways and the children’s playground. In particular, the grass cutting is approximately £300 under budget which is due to the school not yet submitting their invoice for our share of the playing field grass maintenance. Last year, this amounted to £324. However, the grass was not mowed for several months this summer due to a problem between WCC and their contractors, so the cost should be significantly less than budgeted. In addition, the Church made a contribution of £413 towards the cost of the churchyard mowing and this sum was not included in the budget.  
5.3 Grass Mowing

The Clerk reported that she was about to send out the tender documents to three contactors for next year’s mowing. She said that one of the contractors had suggested that it would be preferable for the churchyard to be mowed more frequently rather than the grass being collected. The major part of the cost is for collection and it was thought that the churchyard would look better and, in addition, it would be more economic. After some discussion, the Council decided that they would prefer to stay with the current arrangement of mowing and collecting seven times per year.

5.4 Flood Relief Grant

P. Morris reported that he had been discussing the proposed grating across the entrance to Dancers Drive with Richard Dancer and the Dancers are in agreement. P. Morris has approached John Lucas and asked him to quote for the work. However, M. Nightingale pointed out that we needed to draw up a proper specification and obtain three quotes. It was agreed that once we had received the detailed quote from John Lucas, P. Morris, M. Nightingale and the Clerk would meet to draw up a specification to send to other contractors.
6. PLANNING APPLICATIONS

6.1 Woodfield Farm

An application had been received for an extension at Woodfield Farm and it was decided to make no representations.

7. TRAFFIC CALMING
8.1 Speed Gun Volunteers Scheme

M. Nightingale advised that he is still trying to trace equipment which can be borrowed.
8.2 Village Gateway Scheme

K. Osborne presented models of the three and five bar gate designs. The third possibility would be a ‘picket fence’ style. In view of the overall cost of a gateway scheme, it was agreed that these designs should be presented to a parishioners’ meeting in February so that they would be able to contribute to the decision making process. 
The grant which was awarded to us for this scheme is insufficient and it was agreed that we should put a further £2000 in our budget for next year and also apply for a Lottery Grant. It is understood that a sponsor is required for a Lottery Grant and P. Gregory Hood will look into this.
8. CHILDREN’S PLAY AREA
8.1 Bark Chippings
M Nightingale reported that the new bark chippings had been put down and he will continue to organise the maintenance.
8.2 Multi-Play
M. Nightingale advised that the annual inspection of the play area has been carried out. He has discussed the rotting posts on the multi-play with the inspector. It was agreed that, in the spring, the ground should be dug out around the posts and the inspector will then come back to advise.
9. CORRESPONDENCE 
9.1 General

Various correspondence has been received mainly notices of meetings, advertising and other miscellany. The accumulated newsletters and reports were given out to be circulated around the Councillors and to be returned to the Clerk at the following meeting.
9.2 Specific

There will be a “Financial Clinic and Update on Financial Matters” for Parish Clerks and Councillors at Studley on Tuesday 19th January.

There will be a presentation, “Responding to Planning Applications – Understanding Plans & Design Principles” at Norton Lindsey Village Hall on Saturday 13th February. It was agreed that G. Jones, P. Morris, C. Ayres and W. Gadd will attend and the Clerk will submit the booking form.
10. ANY OTHER BUSINESS
10.1 Surface of Goldicote Road

P. Morris advised that he had spoken to Jeff Morris and Highways will be sealing the cracks in the road surface. The Clerk will chase for a response to her letter asking when the road will be re-surfaced.

10.2 2 Hilltop
Water is again leaking from this property over the public footpath. P. Morris will contact Miss Rackstraw to discuss.

10.3 Direction Sign on Triangle

Peter Morris advised that Jeff Morris of WCC Highways is dealing with the replacement of the sign which was recently knocked down by a lorry.
10.4 Broken Grit Bin 
Sometime ago, the grit bin on the Goldicote Road hill was damaged and a new bin was installed by WCC. However, they did not remove the damaged bin. The Clerk was asked to contact them requesting that they arrange removal.

10.5 Parish Information Pack

G. Jones advised that he had updated the Parish Information Pack and the new version is on the website. He asked that the parish letter heading be revised to include the website address and also, that the website address be displayed on the village notice board

11. DATE OF NEXT MEETING
The next meeting of the Parish Council is scheduled for 25th January 2010 at 7.30 p.m. and will be held at Loxley School. The meeting closed at 9.15 p.m.
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